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Chairperson, let me commence by mentioning that we have a serious concern with regard to the inputs which are tabled in this meeting but never considered by the SAPS. POPCRU would like to remind this house that this sitting should not be regarded as just a matter of compliance with the rules of Parliament; we therefore want to see implementation to the inputs which are recommended by this Committee. Furthermore, we are not pleased with the fact that we always receive an invitation to this sitting well in advance whilst the report is extended to us only a few days prior to this meeting. This practice is unfair to the stakeholders, taking into consideration that some of us are not based in Cape Town; therefore receiving of this documents becomes a process which requires a few days, equally, the report is also never available on time electronically, this is a serious challenge for us, we therefore urge this Committee to review this approach. 
Our submission is structured as follows:
Organizational Structure: Honourable Chairperson, we have noted progress made with regard to restructuring of the top structure, but we are of the opinion that SAPS can still do more in reducing its top-heavy organisation. Looking at the current number of 13 Divisional Commissioners, and the purely unnecessary 176 positions of Cluster Commanders, we believe that there is still a room for further reduction at the top and more capacitation at the bottom.
This revised structure still reflects duplication of services with adverse effects on the SAPS budget. Our submission is that the department would and should do much better with a leaner top structure as opposed to the supposedly restructured one currently; we need to see a bigger number of personnel where the actual work takes place for the proper delivery of required services.

Chairperson, the SAPS Head Office is regarded as a policy making body, nothing more, therefore the structure should reflect as such. This top structure still has adverse effects on the department’s prospects to adequately employ and distribute sufficient personnel at station level, where manpower is really needed. POPCRU proposes that the structure of the South African Police Services be redesigned so as to ensure synergy, accountability, cost effectiveness and efficient functioning of the department. A revised structure should incorporate decentralisation of both work and authority, with specialised skills deployed to the station level. 

The focus of restructuring should be re-directed towards reducing the provincial and national structures, and completely dissolve the Clusters in order to improve co-ordination and the provision of functional policing and the support services; redeployment to station level of certain specialized operational policing functions to ensure crimes are investigated where they occur. Moving of skilled/specializing personnel to stations will increase the leadership, management, decision making and skill levels at stations to deal with each stations’ unique crime challenges, empower Station Commissioners to render a comprehensive service and effectively manage all resources and amend accountability frameworks effectively to assess the performance of Station Commissioners in terms of standardized performance indicators. The management, monitoring and evaluation of the police stations are the key to success in combating crime. 

The increase of the SAPS’ staff establishment at the station level must be a key feature of the SAPS’ medium term planning with the emphasis on prioritising recruitment quality instead of quantity and ensuring an effective, disciplined skills development of recruits, in line with the SAPS’ policing responsibilities and priorities. Increases to the staff establishment will allow for the enhanced implementation of sector policing, thereby enabling a more direct and personal link between police officials and the public at grassroots level. Furthermore, the department must meaningfully consult organized labour with regard to the restructuring processes. 
Corruption: SAPS have formal policies and procedures which communicate ethical values to the officials, but looking at the continuous number of reported cases (1026) of fraud, corruption, defeating ends of justice, aiding an escape, bribery and so forth, we have realized that discipline continues to be a challenge within the Police. The fact that governance in the department has been affected by several suspensions of officials is a very disturbing, as such, we have realized a need for the SAPS to develop a more effective mechanism of preventing corruption.
On that note Chairperson, we are encouraging the SAPS to reinforce the measures taken against the Police officers who act against the mandate of the department, with the same breath; we would like to applaud the majority of our dedicated men and women in blue who continue to be loyal in the execution of their duties. We further remind SAPS that quality service delivery is largely dependent on having the right people in the right places with competencies and skills which augment their scope of operation, therefore the SAPS must realign the functions and responsibility of officials to better enhance the core functions of the SAPS. 
Police Facilities: We are disappointed with the progress made under this subject as it compromises service delivery to the society, particularly previously disadvantaged communities. Progress on the building and renovations of Police Stations is completely unacceptable. We have noted the comments on variances for this matter and we find it crucial that the SAPS should develop a system which will ensure the implementation of targets set as we are of the view that the reasons stated for non-completion of these facilities could be avoided if service delivery is indeed prioritized.
The fundamental aim of our government is to build a society where all people will enjoy a dignified quality of life and freedom. The current accessibility of government facilities, including the Police Stations, is in contravention with this fundamental aim. Our communities continue to struggle, travelling long distances and relying on private transport to access government services.  

The SAPS must address this challenge of non-progress in terms of building and renovating their facilities as we cannot accept a situation whereby the minority enjoys great and unlimited services whilst the majority are being neglected.

Physical Resources: we have noted with regret, the continuous skewed allocation of resources which result in inefficient service delivery by the SAPS. Looking at the total number of allocation for bullet resistant vests, firearms, vehicles and so forth, a bigger quantity has been allocated to the Head Office whilst the Stations which are in dire need of this resources are being allocated the smallest quantity ever. Police Stations are being rendered useless with lack of resources, further to that, our members who face criminals on daily basis do not have any equipment to protect themselves in the process of fighting crime while the management is sitting with safety equipment in their boardrooms, this practice has to stop.

It is an obvious fact that resources should be distributed fairly in terms of where they are mostly needed. Police visibility, accessibility and response require a dramatic improvement, more so in rural areas. The Police, whose core functions is to create conditions for safety and security are expected to be a well capacitated component who can successfully meet the needs of the society. This objective can only be achieved if the department is well equipped with necessary resources, both human and physical. 

Honourable Chairperson, the South African government adopted a policy document known as the Batho Pele Principle, which is a guiding tool for government departments on issues of service delivery. It is therefore our view that this policy document is being violated by the South African Police Services whereas resources allocated to prevent and combat crime are being unfairly allocated, as a result, compromising service delivery. 
Police Killings: We are gravely disturbed with the reported number of police killings as we believe that there is nothing more worthy in life besides human life. Continued police murders as recorded in the report suggest that the SAPS is still unable to function from a point where there are maximised efforts to prevent the deaths of officers. They commit themselves to the SAPS despite the knowledge that their lives could be taken while carrying out their duties but we believe their protection is equally paramount. When methods are applied to this challenge in the form of the Police Safety Strategy isn’t proving to be productive, other solutions should be sought. The strategy is focused on the provision of reactive and restorative support as stated on page 90 of the report and we are of the belief that the members should be trained to be proactive in order to prevent the possibilities of finding themselves at the end of gun barrels in the hands of criminals. 

The 84 deaths recorded until March this year worry us because the increase, albeit by a small margin because it equates to more lives lost which would have been better off serving the nation. The loss of lives in the service also speaks to issues of human resource as we truly cannot afford to have our experienced and new officers killed while carrying out duties they are already trained to impart. This is undoubtedly a double blow to both society and the sector. 

We support the decision to create platforms which will discuss strategies which need to be employed to end the police murders; however, we want to warn against repetitive talks which don’t lead to tangible results. What is needed is an action plan and not theories because members on the street aren’t in need of theorised solutions but simple training on what to do to save their lives. POPCRU supports the summits which were hosted in an attempt to win the favour of communities, but results on the ground are indicative of the fact that more needs to be done in that aspect.  Since the SAPS has established contributing factors to the killings of police, we urge them to make these details available to all police officers so that they are in the know about how their fallen comrades are murdered.  Once again, we will never stop emphasising that more must be done to ensure that our heroes and heroines aren’t victims of this heinous crime. 

Police Suicides: We want to submit to this Committee that the Police Suicide statistics presented to us in the report are shocking and highly disturbing. The 115 lives of police officers lost could certainly have been saved if we all acknowledge that the current methods of assisting police officers to deal with stress are ineffective. The department needs to expand its current programmes and approaches to this problem. We acknowledge that there are therapy services availed to members in a lot of institutions, and that there is reluctance from the officers to consult. 
This knowledge has been within our reach for years but fails to assist in establishing lasting solutions to this problem.  All police officers are susceptible to suicide, the crime levels in the country are high and some of the scenes they have to deal with and process are beyond the human imagination.  We cannot continue to come here year after year and count the numbers of those who took their lives and possibly their families or partners. Something needs to happen and it needs to do so now. 

Chairperson, POPCRU was elated when the SAPS announced its decision to host a summit on the subject of police suicides. We are happy that the department recognises that it needs to sharpen its knowledge and skills base in understanding the trends that exist around the issue and seek solutions. We understand that officers score low when it comes to emotional stability, coping mechanisms and are highly likely to rely on suicide ideation as a form of solution to their distress. 
It is time that it is clearly stated and resolved that the current methods in the Health and Wellness plan of SAPS aren’t effective because if they were we would indeed be realising a police service that isn’t riddled with this kind of a challenge. We recommend that the SAPS should conduct a mandatory survey and find out from members how best they think they could be assisted when experiencing high levels of stress and depression, relying on data collected from the members could offer direction on the most effective method of offering help.

The lives lost are important to the function of the SAPS and it cannot be allowed that these workers find themselves in situations where there is no other recourse but to take their own lives. 

Crime Stats: POPCRU commend the department for their continued commitment to reporting the state of crime to the nation on a yearly basis. The general decrease in the statistics demonstrates that those in the employ of SAPS are still devoted to their core mandate of keeping South Africans and their properties safe. While we applaud and say thank you to those in the service, we also take into cognisance that there are increases in some sensitive and key categories which is a blatant sign that more work needs to be done to ensure that the citizens of this country are safe. 
The 0.6% increase in the murder rate is a great concern to the organisation as there is absolutely nothing more significant than human life. While we understand that the 140 000 police officers deployed country wide do their best, we want to remind the SAPS management there are still precincts and regions which are under-capacitated and lack the necessary tools needed to ensure that the lives are saved. The 0.4% decrease in sexual offences and rape although welcomed is of little comfort to the many that live in constant fear of rape, molestation and harassment. We are also aware that these crimes are under-reported and reality may look different to the statistics which were released.   The union notes with satisfaction the significant decrease in Bank robberies. We also agree with the Minister’s assertion that it is because of great partnerships with industry bodies that such successes can be reached. The 18% decrease in ATM bombings and 20.3% in CIT robberies are indicative of the fact that unity is power. 

The continued abuse of alcohol and drugs by South Africans is a growing concern to the organisation. The increase in drunken driving cases demonstrates that the public hasn’t fully grasped the consequences of being under the influence while behind the wheel. The country has a challenge with the high number of deaths on our roads and drunken driving has been proven to be a major contributing factor. A lot more awareness programmes would go a long way in ensuring that the public is aware of the dangers of such a habit. We are devastated by the 13.5% increase in drug related crimes. The use and sale of the illegal substances are a catalyst to many of our country’s crime problems and social ills.  

POPCRU appreciates the recap of the country’s crime statistics for the past 9 financial years included in the results of the 2012/2013 financial year report. The release of the statistics is assisting us in establishing a clearer picture of the crime situation in the country. 
Labour Related Challenges: We believe that SAPS employees are adversely affected by the trend of noncompliance and non-implementation of policies and collective agreements in particular employees employed under the Public Service Act who are the hardest hit when it comes to effects of the SAPS not implementing and adhering to policies and collective agreements concluded in various Bargaining Structures with regard to Discipline and Allowances amongst other things.

These employees are not only deprived the housing allowance in line with applicable collective agreements concluded in the Public Service Coordinating Bargaining Council but are also charged in terms of SAPS regulations when they have allegedly committed misconduct whilst there is a Disciplinary for this category of employees. It is also unfortunate that those employed under this category also have to pay exorbitant rental costs, a practice which is inconsistent with legislative prescripts on housing in the public service.

This union wants to put it to this Committee that the continued non-payment of overtime in many components within the SAPS remains a thorny issue and lowers the morale of staff and hampers the fight against crime. A case in point is the unilateral introduction of flexi hours in the LCRC where employees are forced to work overtime without compensation. Another worrying factor is the failure for this department to effectively implement the SSSBC Resolution 2 of 2011 clause which had stipulated that officers in several varied ranks will be receiving promotions. This also, like many other agreements remains a pipeline dream for many committed officers who are deserving of such promotions. 

In conclusion, Chairperson, I find it relevant to appreciate the members of the South African Police Service for the sterling work they do in ensuring that South Africa is safe and secure. We would further like to encourage the police officers to continue to be professional, uphold the Constitution and show respect for human rights at all times.
I thank you

Delivered by: POPCRU
8th of October 2013 
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